
TOWN OF WEDDINGTON

REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
MONDAY, MARCH 9, 2015 - 7:00 P.M.

MINUTES

The Town Council of the Town of Weddington, North Carolina, met in a Regular Session at the Weddington Town Hall, 1924 Weddington Road, Weddington, NC  28104 on March 9, 2015, with Mayor Bill Deter presiding.    

Present:
Mayor Bill Deter, Mayor Pro Tem Don Titherington, Councilmembers Michael Smith, Pamela Hadley and Barbara Harrison, Attorney Anthony Fox, Finance Officer Leslie Gaylord, Town Planner Julian Burton, and Emily Parker (Centralina COG)
Visitors:
Werner Thomisser, Dan Sinclair, Andrew Moore, Walton Hogan, Ken Chapman, Andy 


Stallings, John 
Collins, Al and Lisa Laney, Jane Duckwall, Daniel Barry, Jack Parks, Julie 

Moore, Lea West, Toya 
Allen, Kenny Schott, Steve Carow, Judy Johnston  
Mayor Bill Deter offered the Invocation prior to the opening of the meeting.
Item No. 1.  Open the Meeting.  Mayor Deter opened the March 9, 2015 Regular Town Council Meeting at 7:00 p.m. 
Item No. 2.  Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Deter led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Item No. 3.  Determination of Quorum.  A quorum was present.
Item No. 4.  School Board Member John Collins.  
Mr. John Collins – Mr. Collins greeted the Council.  The purpose of his presentation was to update the Council on what the Board of Education has been doing. They recently sent a delegation to Raleigh to speak with legislators about their legislative agenda.  They spoke about the State recently changed the AF grading system for schools, teacher salaries, local control of the school year calendar. The delegation made plans to host a legislative breakfast for legislators when they return from Raleigh.  The Board is also working on a Community Construction Equity Plan (CCEP).  They condensed all of their capital needs into a 7 year plan. That plan will be presented at their next meeting.  It will be a great starting point for Board of Education and Board of County Commissioners to come together.  The Board has been working on a replacement for the District 6 seat. Mr. Collins talked about Union County Public Schools Academies Program (http://cte.ucps.k12.nc.us/php/academies/).    Businesses were polled about what kind of training they need their employees to have to be successful. The Academies Program works to meet those training needs.  Programs include, but are not limited to: auto repair, broadcasting, carpentry, computer networking, culinary arts, drafting, film editing and production, HVAC, GIS, masonry, pre-engineering, public safety and fire technology, etc.  There are currently 23 Academies and they intend to expand.  He noted that the Union County Public School system is the number one large school system in the State.  He has been asked to share with the Council what they can do to help Union County Public Schools.  He requested that the Weddington Town Planner let UCPS know when the Town is going to approve a new subdivision, residential development or any new permits related to residential development.  They would like an update on a monthly basis.  This is important information that will be passed on to their demographer.  Mr. Collins asked the Council to reach out to him if they need to.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington confirmed that letting the Board of Education know about new residential developments, etc. is something that started last year and the Council and staff will continue to do. Mr. Collins asked Town Planner Julian Burton to send Councilman Titherington any updates (in simple list format) on a monthly basis. That list will be passed on to Mr. Collins.  Mayor Deter asked what grade level students start in the Academies program.  Mr. Collins said it depends on the Academy program, but they like to start the student as soon as possible. Mayor Deter asked a second question about the updated McGibbon Report.  Mr. Collins said he would pass the report along when it comes in.  Councilmember Harrison asked about the 7 year plan (CCEP) as related to land use and plans for building new schools.  Mr. Collins does not foresee any new schools being projected for 5 years out.  They are looking at this from a cost effective viewpoint and Union County Commissioners have been supportive.  
There is no new construction planned right now.  Councilmember Harrison asked about District 6 replacement.  The Board of Education will not vote on that matter until tomorrow evening.  Councilman Smith and the rest of the Council thanked him for coming.  
Item No. 5.  Public Comments.  
Judy Johnston – resident of Wellington Woods, Secretary on the Providence VFD Board of Directors.  We have heard a lot about the financial projections. And that is what they are – projections.  We have seen several versions of the numbers.  Council has entered in a good faith contract with Providence VFD’s Board to purchase their building 6 months ago.  She stated that two months before purchasing the building, Mayor Deter said he would gladly sell it off to a willing buyer. She asked why Council entered into the contract if there was no intent to abide by it.  “You say that transferring fire service to the County that the Town will save between $100,000- $160,000.  But if the Town must pay $750,000 to terminate the contract with Providence, how is that a savings?  You’re betting that if the consolidation does not happen, that Providence will willingly merge with Wesley Chapel FD. You’re playing Russian roulette with the residents of the Town.  Then we have the building, now estimated to be worth $1.2M – $1.5M. Are you willing to sell it for anything less than the appraised value?  If you do, you would be poor financial Town stewards.  Let’s be transparent.  It’s not about money at all. You’re hiding behind projections. You haven’t made any projections of the costs to the residents.  Where are those projections? You’re so focused on an agenda that you came into office with to get rid of Providence, that you’re willing to turn your heads away from the burden to the rest of the residents. The residents of Weddington are just collateral damage to the success of moving fire service out of the Town’s control.  Councilwoman Harrison, you spent some time last month talking about an elderly couple on a fixed income as an excuse to not raise taxes to support fire service.  That’s nice, but you represent thousands of residents and homeowners in Weddington. If you truly want to help this couple, you can only do so by maintaining some control at the Town level. Stop telling the public the quality of service will not change. Stop telling us that the Providence station will continue to have a fully staffed 24/7 qualified membership. Stop saying insurance rates will not go up. The truth is, once fire service is out of your control there are no guarantees. None.  Providence requested audited financials before moving forward with discussions to merge or consolidate. Apparently Wesley Chapel said they provided Providence with what they requested.”  
Werner Thomisser – 2008 Kings Manor Drive, Weddington.  Subject matter: Weddington fire service.  Let’s look at the Hemby Road station – it has a staff of 4 certified firefighters 24/7/365. It has equipment, an engine company to pump water, and it has a tanker to haul water. We don’t have fire hydrants in most neighborhoods in Weddington, so you have to haul the water.  They have an ISO rating of 4. Out of the 18 VFDs in the County, it has the highest rating. Last Monday at the Union County Board of Commissioners meeting, the Mayor said that Hemby will remain open and the level of service and staffing will remain the same.  If everything is equal, where is the cost savings?  Tonight when you discuss fire service, be specific and tell us how much and where is the cost savings. I hear $100,000, $200,000. If you’re comparing a fire station that is going to operate the same way that it does now, there are no cost savings.  According to the NC Department of Insurance, Office of the Fire Marshal – if an established fire department is abolished or undergoes significant alterations we are limited on what we can do because a major portion of the rate of the fire department is based on these – results of any significant alterations would require the overall rate of the fire department to be reduced to the minimum required within the state, which is a 9. So, you would go from a 4 to a 9.  No wonder the people in Weddington are concerned about the unintended consequences.  The citizens’ concerns are real.  $500 – $700 increase to their homeowner’s insurance.  If you don’t handle this right, that’s what will happen. The McGrath Study said funding is the problem. Of course it’s the problem, everyone knows that.  Stallings operates at 2.4 cents fire tax and we’re still at 2.2 cent fire tax. No wonder we don’t have enough money to operate. Adequately fund Providence VFD with a realistic fire tax.   
Andrew Moore – 3200 Michelle Drive, Weddington.  Last time he addressed Council two weeks ago, he focused on numbers gathered from Town Council meeting minutes and the fire study report purchased with Town funds.  Tonight he wants to take a different tack on fire safety issue here in Weddington.  “At the last Council meeting when the citizens of Weddington spoke, it was apparent that a majority of citizens did not agree with Mayor Deter, Councilman Titherington, Councilman Smith and Councilwoman Harrison.  Yet you voted in favor of your agenda and ignored what the citizens of Weddington said.  You ignored their concern that you take more time to share with them the facts about why you want to take these actions. Instead, with rash and imprudent haste you continue to force a resolution to dissolve the Providence VFD.  Your reason for dissolving the contract between Weddington and Providence, as you have stated, is because you feel it is not in the best interest of Weddington.  Mr. Mayor, the prior Council and citizens worked hard along with the County and the state to form a fire municipality in lieu of partnering with Wesley Chapel.  That was in the best interest of the people of Weddington.  Since then, the Providence VFD has achieved an ISO rating of 4 and the Town has $900,000 of tax payer money in order to update our current fire station to prepare for future growth.  In addition, a 10 year service contract was signed between Weddington and Providence VFD.  Why are you in such a hurry to give this away?  I spoke to Commissioner Godwin this past Friday.  He confirmed what his Deputy Fire Marshal told me two weeks ago. Any change in service, including that which would occur with a breach in the contact with Providence VFD, your insurance will increase. Period. I informed him that Mayor Deter has informed us that it will not.  Commissioner Godwin did not understand why the Mayor would say that.  Mr. Mayor, moving forward with your currently approved resolution, who gains?  The Town’s current fire service will not remain the same, homeowner’s insurance will go up, the Town would be in breach of contract and would have to pay a $750,000 penalty to Providence VFD and a lawsuit could take place. Who knows what that would cost the citizens of Weddington? I believe you would need to put forth extremely compelling reasons why increases in homeowner’s insurance, a break with our current trusted service providers, and the loss of facility in which tax payer money was invested.” 
Item No. 6.  Additions, Deletions and/or Adoption of the Agenda.  Mayor Deter asked if there any additions or deletions needed to be made to the March 9, 2015 agenda and none were stated.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington made a motion to approve the March 9, 2015 agenda.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:


AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington


NAYS:

None

Item No. 7.  Approval of Minutes.
A.  December 8, 2014 Continued Town Council Meeting.  Mayor Deter asked for the approval of the minutes from the December 8, 2014 meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington noted that in relation to The Falls, Council discussed having the second engineering study done.  The way the minutes are written the second study would be done by USI. The correction is that a second engineering firm should conduct the study. Councilmember Harrison moved to approve the amended December 8, 2014 Regular Town Council Meeting minutes.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:


AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington


NAYS:

None

Item No. 8.  Consent Agenda. 
A. Call for Public Hearing – Review and Consideration of Text Amendment to Section 58-13 –Revision to Height Exemption (Public Hearing to be held April 13, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Weddington Town Hall).  The Town Council received a copy of the proposed text amendment.  Councilmember Harrison moved to call for a public hearing to review and consider proposed text amendments to Section 58-13.  The public hearing is scheduled for April 13, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. at the Weddington Town Hall.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:


AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington


NAYS:

None

Item No. 9.  Public Hearing and Consideration of Public Hearing.  
A. Public Hearing – Conditional Zoning Application for All Saints Anglican Church. 
Town Planner Julian Burton commented that the applicant is still working on plan details and would like to request that Council defer the public hearing until next month. It was confirmed that no one signed up for the public hearing. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington made a motion to table the public hearing until the April 13th, 2015 meeting.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:

AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington

NAYS:

None

B. Consideration of Conditional Zoning Application for All Saints Anglican Church

Tabled until the April 13th, 2015 Regular Town Council meeting.  
Item No. 10.  Old Business.
A. Discussion of Fire Service and Consideration of Action Items. 
Mayor Deter introduced the agenda item. Councilmember Hadley shared the following comments with Council and those present: 
“I've heard several times now that Providence Volunteer Fire Department's (PVFD) district is not sustainable. The primary goal of implementing the municipal district was to give ALL citizens the same level of service. The result of the municipal district did increase PVFD's territory but again, the municipal district was established to give the same level of service to all of Weddington whereas the County model did not.
The sustainability of PVFD, with the current district, would not be in question if the Town had increased the tax rate comparable to surrounding departments. The average tax rate in Union County for fire is 4.21 cents, and I wouldn't be surprised if it increased again for year 2016.  Let me repeat, the sustainability of our current fire service in Weddington is NOT in jeopardy and especially NOT if the tax rate is adjusted to the comparable average rate that the County already incurs. 
I'm going to reiterate what the Mayor stated during Public Comments at the Commissioners meeting on March 2: 
1) Hemby Road stays open

2) There will continue to be 4 certified firemen staffing 24/7/365

3) There will be NO decline in service

4) The State Fire Marshal and the County Emergency Services Director said there would be no increase in homeowner’s insurance premiums.  

In response to those points:
1) There really is no debate...all parties agree Hemby Rd. stays open.

2)  In regards to 24/7/365 4 certified firemen on site staffing, I would like to suggest that without reducing staff and apparatus there is NO SAVINGS.  There is no Economy of Scale.  The mayor has repeatedly stated that if considerable savings are not achieved with consolidation or merger, it will not be considered. So I ask: Why are we still considering it? 

3) With no decline in service, does that include a guarantee the lines of the current district stay intact so ALL citizens receive the same level of service we currently enjoy? 

4) In regards to 'there will be no increase in homeowner’s insurance premium': On Feb 23rd, two days before the Special Meetings approving the Resolution to dissolve the municipal fire district, the Mayor received a letter from the State telling him that any significant changes to the service model would automatically move the entire district to an ISO fire rating of 9 from the current Town rating of 4. According to numerous homeowner’s insurance companies, the premiums would increase $300/$500 per year. THIS IS AN EXCERPT from that letter: 
"Therefore, if an established fire insurance district or an established fire department (serving as the primary or as Automatic Aid assisting fire department of a FD), is abolished or undergoes significant alterations, we are limited on what we can do since a major portion of the Rate of the FD is based on these.  Results of any significant alterations would require the overall Rate of the FD be reduced to the minimum required within the state, a class NC 9S." 
So again I ask, having this clarification from the Department of Insurance in the Office of the State Fire Marshal, why are we still considering, facilitating and advocating to the County for a consolidation? Why? 

The answer to that could be a merger, or where WCVFD 'takes over' the Weddington district. Granted we could possibly retain the rating of WCVFD's current rating of 6, but this still hinges on no 'significant change,' and that's up to the State to decide. This is also where the $750K penalty for a 'No Cause' breach of PVFD's contract comes into play. Not only the $750k tax payer dollars but then how will the Town be made whole from the $915K we spent to buy the building and land?  Will WCVFD buy it? Will this Council approve to donate it? 

The County is committed to address the shortcomings of their Fire Service model. Should we abandon our Municipal District to the County before their plan has been determined?  Will we pay more with a county fire tax to only get, as Mayor Nancy Anderson has correctly pointed out, the 'government issue' model provided to the entire County but then ONCE AGAIN have to subsidize TO GET WHAT WE CURRENTLY NOW HAVE – 24/7/365 staffing of 4 Certified Firemen and EMTs on site and with the lines of the district giving ALL citizens the same level of service? 

Are you more confident with local oversight or a county 'one size fits all' where the taxes are unknown? 

The Town's actual spending supporting our Municipal District has not exceeded our forecast. A reasonable concern of sustainability is in question. Forecasts show the Town's projection with NO DEFICT until 2020 when the GENERAL FUND will be REDUCED to $1.5M with NO tax increase. 

Are you willing to pay more in local taxes by 2020 – $20/50 maybe $100 per year – to maintain our current fire/first response, keep the General Fund balance over $2M and stay with local control? Do we need $2M in our General Fund? Do we have the ability to keep taxes lower if controlled locally as opposed to having the County be the taxing authority? 

Again I ask, without presenting to the public a very detailed pro forma from which to choose, why the urgency? Why are we pushing this through without a thorough vetting? 
Councilmember Harrison – “When Council approved this back in 2012, the numbers that were presented provided for a 4% increase every year for police and fire combined. The first year after 2012, it was a 6.72% increase, the next year it was 8.75% and this year for 2015-16 it is 12%.” Councilmember Harrison posed the question – when do the increases stop? She followed up by asking – what happens to our taxes and service if PVFD cannot make their payroll?  
Councilmember Hadley – Speaking for what was approved in 2012, we were actually $10,000 off from the forecast. Had the Council paid more attention every year, we would have known that we were falling short with trying to keep taxes as low as they were when fire service continued to cost more money.  
Mayor Pro Tem Titherington – Noted that he and Mayor Deter met with PVFD’s Board a week ago on Sunday.  He thought it was a good conversation and that it was important to see where there is alignment on some of the major issues. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington proposed a letter outlining where alignment exists. He saw a draft of that letter earlier today.  PVFD wanted clarity on a couple of points made in the letter. They provided that letter with the Wesley Chapel Fire Department as well. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington thinks that there is common space in this situation and talking about it is a good place to start. They also reviewed the 5 year updated projections that Council reviewed at their Retreat and the available fund balance. Overall, it was a good conversation. He added that Jack thought that the next meeting should be between Jack and Chuck, and that they should be able to continue the dialogue moving forward. 
Councilmember Smith – No additional comments. 
Mayor Deter – “An earlier speaker said that the Mayor said he would gladly sell it off for $1.2M - $1.5M.    The Town paid $900,000 for the fire station. We were told at the time that it was worth $2M.  The Mayor said ‘bring me someone in that will pay $2M and we’ll sell it today.’”  The Mayor referred to the 10 year financial projections they shared with PVFD Board. The projections show fund balance going from $1M to -$1.2M at the current tax rate using the other projections from our budgets going forward. We talked about there being no savings – at one of our early meetings Councilmember Harrison and Mayor Deter met with WCVFD and PVFD and tasked both of the fire chiefs to show where they  have opportunities for savings.  They knew that the chiefs may not agree on the savings opportunities, but Councilmember Harrison and Mayor Deter would still get a sense of the potential for savings. Wesley Chapel did identify some line items that would amount to savings of around $190,000. Discussion was started but they were not able to get input from Chief Kenny Schott or PVFD on potential savings.  
The Town of Weddington’s fire tax is not and has never been 2.2 cents. The Town’s fire tax is currently 3.74 cents.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington added that 3.74 cents is what the Town spends as an add value.  There is no separate fire tax – it is just all rolled into the tax. 3.74-3.76 cents is for fire and the remainder for Town; it does not include any capital expenditures.  The Town does not want to buy a fire station but it had to upgrade and due to the fragile financial condition of PVFD, Town is setting funds aside to help back the PVFD, as it would likely not be able to get a loan.  The Mayor is opposed to raising taxes if they do not have to be raised.   

He referred to the letter that Mayor Pro Tem Titherington spoke about earlier in this agenda segment.  He talked about reaching agreement on the four common points included in the letter: 

1) Hemby Road stays open

2) There will continue to be 4 certified firemen staffing 24/7/365

3) There will be no decline in service

4) The State Fire Marshall and the County Emergency Services Director said there would be no increase in homeowner’s insurance premiums.  

Mayor Deter has been on record saying if insurance costs went up due to the consolidation effort, then the effort would stop. One of the reasons he wants this letter of consolidation to move forward is because of a presentation recently delivered by an 84 year old resident who is very concerned that her fire/EMT service will disappear. Mayor Deter wants to dispel the fear around this issue, and a letter of consolidation would help to alleviate fear.  The hope is to get alignment from the two fire departments on the four points (listed above).  The Mayor is going to make a proposal later on areas of commitment from the Wesley Chapel Volunteer Fire Department.  He brought this topic up for discussion and distributed a letter he received right before the Council meeting. Mayor Deter read the following letter aloud: 

Dear Weddington Residents,

As you may know the town council has been working with the Providence VFD and the Wesley Chapel VFD to assist in the discussions of a merger of these two fire departments. This path is being pursued after an independent fire study was completed by the McGrath Consulting Group.  Among other things, the study cited an opportunity for cost savings and synergies through the combination of these two organizations.  This will be done without sacrificing fire safety which is paramount to the town.

These two fire departments are independent non-profit organizations separate from the town’s control. We are working to facilitate these discussions.  While there is still much to be done, there is clear agreement on the following:

AREAS of AGREEMENT
1.) The Hemby Road station will remain in operation as it is today.

2.) Staffing will continue to allow 4 qualified firemen, 2 being EMT’s, on each shift 24/7/365 as it is today.

3.) The quality & level of fire service will remain as it is today or improve.

4.) Homeowner’s insurance rates cannot be allowed to increase as part of this process.

Talks are continuing around agreement on potential synergies, board structure & bylaws of the combined organization, review and approval of audited balance sheets and a proposed FY2016 budget submission to the county.

As we try to keep clear and open communication throughout this process, The McGrath Fire Study and other documents are available on the town website for your review.
Bill Deter



Jack Parks



Charles Rohland

Mayor

President Providence VFD

President Wesley Chapel VFD

Town of Weddington

     Board of Directors


         Board of Directors


3/9/15 12:30 pm

Mayor Deter said that what he would like to do with the Council’s approval is send the letter out. The original intent was to have the presidents of both fire departments sign along with him. He noted that wording would be changed to “commitment” instead of “agreement.” Mayor Deter would like the letter to go out late next week.  Councilmember Hadley added that there is also a letter from PVFD and that it should be read into the meeting minutes.  Mayor Deter agreed to read it aloud: 

Weddington Mayor & Town Council,

This letter is in response to a meeting our board of directors had with Mayor Bill Deter and Mayor Pro Tem Don Titherington on Sunday March 1, 2015.  At the meeting we were presented a draft of a letter intended for residents of Weddington indicating areas of agreement between Providence VFD and the Town Council, with respect to the possibility of consolidating Providence VFD and Wesley Chapel VFD.

Our interpretation of the current areas of agreement include the following:

1. The Hemby Road station will remain in operation as it is today.

2. Staffing at the Hemby Road station will continue to include a minimum of 4 qualified firefighters, on site (including at least 2 EMTs) on each shift 24/7/365 as it is today.

3. The quality and level of fire and first response medical service will remain as it is today or improve.

4. Homeowner’s insurance rates cannot be allowed to increase as part of any process to change fire service.

Our board also strongly believes that efforts to try and force a consolidation by July 2015, and the turmoil it will cause, must be avoided.  The formation of the existing Municipal Fire District took over a year of work including information gathering, discussions, public involvement, plus town, county, state and fire department actions.  Furthermore, it also took the State of North Carolina four years to finalize the documents associated with the district, culminating in an ISO rating of 4 for the town of Weddington.

The majority of the Town Council has stated that you want to be out of the fire business and we respect your position.  However, the drastic changes you propose must be completely analyzed with respect to public safety and the potential increase in insurance rates associated with improperly changing fire district lines coupled with the delivery of service.  Additionally, adequate time must be allowed for Providence VFD, Union County officials and other parties associated with proposed changes, to design the service delivery model that is best for all citizens, including consideration of all viable options.

We recommend that your goal should be to have a fire service plan designed by January 1, 2016 for an implementation on July 1, 2016 and, in the interest of public safety, current agreements should be left in place through next year.

We are confident that if all parties work together to identify the absolute best service delivery model, considering all options for our citizens, we will all have done our job.

Thank you,

Jack Parks, President

Providence VFD

Mayor Deter stated that he responded to Mr. Parks by asking if his Board had authorized him to sign the letter and clarifying the second point – Staffing at the Hemby Road station will continue to include a minimum of 4 qualified firefighters, on site (including at least 2 EMTs) on each shift 24/7/365 as it is today.  Mr. Parks replied that his Board had not authorized him to sign the letter as written and that the PVFD Board believes it is important to address other options.
Mayor Deter would like to get approval from Town Council to send out the “areas of commitment” letter (the first letter read by Mayor Deter) to the community.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington added that he thinks Mr. Parks’ name should appear on the letter to show that he has had an opportunity to review the letter. Mayor Deter said that the main point is to get information out to the community.  Councilmember Hadley asked if the Mayor is asking for a proposal to send out the letter from Wesley Chapel. The Mayor clarified that the letter is from him and is what he sent to both fire departments (PVFD and WCVFD) to review. Since Wesley Chapel is making a commitment, he’s asking that they sign the letter. When there is a letter of agreement, he was asking both parties to sign to agree that those four items are true and nothing will happen if those four items are not fulfilled.  Mayor Deter further clarified that it is his letter coming from the Council.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington added that in reviewing Jack’s letter, in bullet two the big difference is the two EMTs part; he is comfortable adding that in.  He noted that there is no reference to timing in the draft letter – it is really just about continuing the dialogue. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington would like to see the “two EMTs” edit made and for the letter to be sent back to Mr. Parks to see if PVFD would reconsider and sign the letter.  If they do not, Mayor Pro Tem Titherington is still comfortable with the letter going out. Councilmember Harrison asked how long it would take to get a response from Mr. Parks. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington suggested requesting a response by the end of the day tomorrow (3/11) and if a response does not come by that time, to proceed with the letter as written. Mayor Deter asked if a special meeting would be needed. Legal Counsel Fox clarified the matter and it was determined that a special meeting would not be needed. 

Mayor Deter reviewed next steps: He would send the revised letter to Mr. Parks, including the “two EMTs” edit and await his response.  The Council will look to send the letter out later in the week.  Councilmember Harrison recommended setting a definitive date and time for Mr. Parks to respond by. The Mayor suggested close of business on Wednesday 3/11 and to get the letter out on Thursday 3/12. 
Mayor Pro Tem Titherington made a motion to authorize staff to post a letter on the Town’s web site and to send to the Sunshine List outlining areas of commitment with the edit on bullet number two – that staffing will continue to allow 4 qualified firemen (firepersons) on each shift 24/7/365 as it does today, with a minimum of two EMTs.  With authorization please send back to Jack Parks, President of Providence Volunteer Fire Department Board of Directors seeing if he agrees with the letter. If he does not, send the letter out with just Wesley Chapel Volunteer Fire Department as the signatory.  
Councilmember Hadley offered an amendment to the motion. She quoted from the first letter Mayor Deter read aloud: “While there is still much to be done,” then suggested that “Wesley Chapel VFD commits to the following” be added on.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington suggested that if Providence VFD agrees to sign the letter, then the amendment can read “Providence VFD and Wesley Chapel VFD (listed in alphabetical order) commit to the following…”  Councilwoman Hadley's amended motion was to include Jack Parks’ letter on the Town's Facebook page and to mail it to the Sunshine List.  
Mayor Deter summarized for clarity, saying that if Providence accepts the letter, then it will say Wesley Chapel VFD and Providence VFD agree and will include the areas of agreement.  If Providence does not accept the letter, the letter will be as stated here. The Mayor reminded everyone that there is an amended motion on the floor.  Councilmember Hadley recounted what the motion includes:  regardless of one or two signatures, the letter will still go out to the Sunshine List and be posted on the website. She followed up by saying that this would be done with no consideration that there could be a letter from each fire department with their concerns and commitments and agreements.  The Mayor’s stance is that fire departments are independent businesses separate from the Town. She clarified that there would be no consideration for having two letters being sent out, as opposed to agreeing on one letter. Councilmember Harrison added the letter in question is coming from the Town Council.  She is not in favor of making this situation more complicated and extended. The focus is to communicate with citizens to make sure they know that they will have fire service.  Mayor Deter asked if Council is clear on the motion. The vote was called for. Councilmember Hadley’s amendment to Mayor Pro Tem Titherington’s motion did not pass (3 nays and 1 aye). Mayor Pro Tem Titherington’s motion passed and the votes are recorded as follows:
AYE: 

Councilmembers Harrison, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington

NAY:  

Councilmember Hadley  

Item No. 11. New Business.
A. Review and Consideration of Major Subdivision Preliminary Plat – West Property
Town Planner Julian Burton presented that Cobblestone Group, LLC, submits a subdivision preliminary plat application for a five  lot Residential Subdivision on 12 acres located off Antioch Church Road. The applicant proposes four, 1 acre lots fronting Antioch Church Road, and one easement lot in the rear of the property, labeled as ‘Lot 1.’  It meets the 5 acre minimum lot size requirement stated in Section 46-9 of the Weddington Subdivision Ordinance. An easement lot is an exception to the public road frontage requirement.  The applicant is proposing two shared driveways. One between Lots 2 and 3 and one between Lots 4 and 5.  The shared driveway between Lots 2 and 3 will connect to the easement that accesses Lot 1 in the rear. 
Mr. Burton reviewed how the new stormwater ordinance applies to this subdivision application.  The trigger for the stormwater detention requirement is if an application proposes 20,000 square feet of new impervious surface. In this case, the applicant is attempting to stay under 20,000 square foot requirement because the cost of detention would be considerable.  At this point, what the ordinance is not clear about is what the property owner can do with existing impervious surfaces.  For now, the Town needs to interpret how existing impervious surface should be handled on this property. The rear easement lot has just over 21,000 square feet of existing impervious surface including a house, a barn, a driveway, a shed, and a garage.  The Town Planning Board discussed this at their February 2015 meeting.  The Planning Board felt comfortable, if the Town Attorney does as well, to allow the future owner of the property to destroy, rebuild and move driveways and buildings on that property as long as the existing impervious surface area is not increased beyond what it is currently. Mr. Burton invited applicant Ken Chapman to address Town Council. 

Ken Chapman – Mr. Chapman reviewed the history of this property and project. What Cobblestone Group, LLC is proposing may be the twelfth iteration of development plan for this site.  They have worked hard to stay within the new stormwater ordinance and build nice homes in that area.  The homebuilder is talking about marketing homes around the $400,000 price point.  There is a natural area and creek on site that they are setting aside as their 10% area.  They received approval from NC DOT for the two driveways, from the school system, and from the US Post Office for the two groupings of mailboxes.  The mailboxes would be clustered at the ends of both driveways.   

Councilmember Harrison clarified that in the future, the structures could all be torn down as long as it is the same amount of impervious surface, and that the Town is recommending that review would occur. Mr. Burton said that a zoning permit would need to be obtained before a building permit.  Town Attorney Fox added that there would be a HOA in place for the development and that recognition of impervious limits on lots would be included in its restrictive covenants.  Each deeded lot would have an apportionment of the appropriate impervious surface permissible on each lot.  Mr. Burton added that the plat would include a note about this and be tied in with zoning permits for each of the five lots. Councilmember Harrison does not want to put something in place that the Town cannot enforce.  Recognition of impervious limits for these lots would be included in the HOA covenants, on the plat, on the deed, and in the zoning permit for each lot.  Town Attorney Fox stated that this is an abnormal process because there is a requirement in place that limits new impervious surfaces, but the requirement for handling existing impervious surfaces is still being developed.  
Mayor Deter asked Mr. Chapman about how the driveways will be handled. Mr. Chapman said they would be common driveways. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington asked Chief Schott, from a common driveway standpoint, if he would he be concerned about being able to get a fire truck onto the properties.  Chief Schott replied that it depends how the driveways are laid out.  Mr. Chapman responded by describing how the driveways would be situated. Councilmember Hadley noted her concerns about shared driveways and said that concerns could be alleviated through putting clear language in the HOA’s Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions (CCRs) about the common driveway being straight and without obstructions, so not to block emergency vehicles. Mr. Chapman acknowledged this request and said they would do their best to accommodate it.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington asked Chief Schott what his specific concerns are so they can be noted on the record.  The driveway needs to be clear enough to get an emergency vehicle in, the driveway needs to be wide enough, and no parking on the common driveway. Parking is acceptable on the spurs at each property, but not on the common driveway.  These concerns would be addressed in the CCR. Council had no further comments.  Mr. Burton read the Recommended Conditions of Approval:

1. Development subject to review and approval of Driveway Permit from DOT. 

2. Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions (CCRs) shall be reviewed (by Town Attorney) and executed prior to Final Plat approval by Weddington Town Council; 

3. Total *new* impervious surface must not exceed 20,000 square feet, and all plat notes and enforcement procedures shall be reviewed and approved by the Town Attorney.
He asked if there are any other concerns or more detailed specifics that should be added to the CCR. Mayor Deter brought up parking on spurs versus on the shared driveway. Town Attorney Fox advised to be specific about the conditions Council wants added to the CCR. He suggested that the CCR shall contain prohibitions against parking on or along the shared driveway. The CCRs, deed and note should reflect limitations and restrictions on existing impervious surfaces.  Councilmember Smith asked if language should be added about not blocking or obstructing the driveway so emergency vehicles can get through. Town Attorney Fox suggested language that homeowners keep the driveway free, accessible, and unobstructed. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington asked if specific language needs to be added about the width of emergency vehicles. Town Attorney Fox said that the appropriate width for emergency vehicles should be shown on the plat.  Councilmember Harrison reiterated that the development is subject to review and approval from DOT.  Town Attorney Fox brought up what Mr. Burton mentioned about USI’s review and approval of alterations of the existing impervious surfaces.  He recommended that Council require USI to review as well.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington asked Mr. Burton about how the other lots (2-5) would divide the impervious surface limit.  Mr. Burton said that the Planning Board did not take a hard stance on this, but they discussed options. Town Attorney Fox suggested that in the deed to each lot and the CCRs, allocate among all lot the appropriate impervious surfaces percentages, not to exceed 20,000 square feet.  Mr. Chapman asked if the HOA could have the ability to distribute the percentages as it sees fit. Town Attorney Fox replied, as long as it does not exceed the aforementioned impervious surface limit. 
Mayor Pro Tem Titherington made a motion to approve the West Property as outlined on the agenda with all of the Planning Board and Council recommendations and changes relative to the CCRs, etc.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:

AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington

NAYS:

None

B. Review and Consideration of Landscaping Proposal for Medians and Town Hall – Councilmember Barbara Harrison
Councilmember Harrison presented this item to Council.  This is a budgeted item. In the past few weeks she drove around with Daryl to look at certain areas along Providence Road that have erosion issues and need aeration, seeding, fertilizing. The spotlights on the monuments were originally put in 5 years ago. New batteries were added a few years ago and now you cannot see anything; she asked Daryl to research newer technology spotlight replacement options.  The willow oaks were planted by NCDOT.  At least one of them is dead and needs to be replaced. Drivers run over the abelias on Hemby Road; replacement abelias are needed.  The goal is to replace grass that is on all medians and put in plants. This will cut down on grass cutting and mulching. The landscape median in front of the Weddington Life Center will be first. The landscape estimate provided by Councilmember Harrison outlines the detail of what will be planted (roses, abelias, grasses, daylilies, liriope, etc) in front of the Weddington Life Center. The liriope needs to be replaced at Weddington-Matthews Road and Tilley Morris Road. Leslie Gaylord clarified that the contract price includes $1,975 for mulching.  Councilmember Hadley asked if the cost of aerating, seed, fertilizer ($1,000) is part of the contract. Councilmember Harrison replied that it is. Councilmember Harrison clarified that the Town does not have a contract per se, but does have a work order or landscape estimate for any improvements needed on landscaping and medians.  Ms. Gaylord added that this is not part of the monthly contract amount with Daryl. Town Attorney Fox suggested amending the existing landscaping contract with Daryl to include these new items.  Ms. Gaylord said if you added up the estimate, it comes to $9,750, and the difference is the part that is in the contract. Town Attorney Fox brought up that the Town has an existing relationship with Daryl’s Landscaping and asked why Council would not just amend the agreement, because it is the same kind of work, even though this is a one-time deal.  Mayor Deter clarified that this would be an amendment to an existing agreement for a one-time situation and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington confirmed that the landscape estimate totals $9,750.  Councilmember Harrison made a motion to approve the quote as written and enter into a one-time amendment to the Daryl’s Landscaping contract for an amount not to exceed $9,750.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:

AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington

NAYS:

None

C. Review and Consideration of HVAC Recommendations – Councilmember Pamela Hadley
Councilmember Hadley reviewed 3 HVAC proposals.  One is from Air Today that breaks out two systems with a $13,076 cost estimate.  They do not give government discounts. Another is from Brothers and his estimate is $14,800, with an $800 discount, making it $14,000. Then, there is R&R Heating and Air Conditioning, which is the Town’s current contractor.  Town staff have been pleased with their service. R&R does not give a government discount. The representative from R&R has evaluated the Town Hall HVAC situation.  The upstairs HVAC unit is 5 years old Carrier/2 ton refrigerant R-410-A.  The Council room HVAC is 15 years old, 2.5 ton, refrigerant Ref. # 22. It has been repaired recently related to inclement weather.  R&R recommends that the Council room HVAC be replaced with the same tonnage, but because of phasing out and cost of refrigerant # 22, replace instead of repair, as necessary.  The HVAC in the Planning area is 21 years old, 5 ton, refrigerant #22.  R&R recommended replacing that 5 ton with a 3 ton. The 5 ton is causing moisture issues downstairs.  Councilmember Smith asked if Councilmember Hadley looked into consolidating units – having an upstairs unit and a downstairs unit.  Councilmember Hadley asked R&R for their recommendation and their recommendation is to change out the Planning HVAC to a 3 ton and to continue using 3 units.  Duct work would likely have to be reworked to move to 2 units. This would likely be expensive. R&R suggests that the Town use what they have instead of spending.  Mayor Deter said that the 15 year old unit could last 5-7 more years.  He would lean towards replacing the 21 year old, 5 ton unit in Planning.  
Councilmember Hadley recommends going with R&R for $4,800 to replace the 5 ton unit in Planning with a 3 ton unit.  With tax it would add an additional $324, making it $5,124.  Mayor Deter asks about a SEER rating.  Councilmember Hadley spoke with Ms. Gaylord and there’s enough in general maintenance fund to perhaps look at getting the duct system cleaned out.  
Councilmember Hadley made a motion to accept a contract from R & R Heating and Air Conditioning to replace the Planning area HVAC, AC only, install a new Trane 3 ton for a total estimated cost of $4,800 with 6.75% tax.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:

AYE: 

Councilmembers Hadley, Harrison, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem Titherington

NAY:  

None  

Council took at 5 minute recess. 
D. Review and Consideration of Proposals for Town Website
Councilmember Harrison would like Council to defer making a decision on this issue and ask staff to weigh in.  Mayor Deter had a question for staff about the extra charge for mobile use on the VC3 quote, about being able to pose questions, and video hosting services.  

Mayor Deter made a motion to defer this decision to the April 13, 2015 meeting.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:

AYE: 

Councilmembers Hadley (outside of Council chambers), Harrison, Smith and Mayor 


Pro Tem Titherington

NAY:  

None  

E. Review and Consideration of COG Proposal for Clerk Assistance
Mayor Deter introduced this item and Ms. Gaylord reviewed the CCOG contract as provided in the 
agenda packet.  It is set at a not to exceed amount of $5,000 and says if the tenure for this work extends 
past current estimates, the contract can be revisited. Mayor Deter referred to the fire department 
agreement letter discussed earlier in the meeting. It was determined that Town staff member Tonya 
Goodson would handle the follow up needed for the letter. Mayor Pro Tem Titherington asked about 
Ms. Parker’s hourly rate.  Ms. Parker replied that it is $89 per hour.  Town Attorney Fox mentioned that 
before she left, Amy McCollum received what appears to be a large public records request.  There was 
discussion about the public records request – this issue will be addressed separately.
Mayor Pro Tem Titherington made a motion to approve the Centralina Council of Government contract, 
to provide Town administrative and clerk assistance while Council fills the open clerk position, at an 
hourly rate of $89 per hour, not to exceed $5,000. All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:

AYE: 

Councilmembers Hadley (not present), Harrison, Smith and Mayor Pro Tem 



Titherington

NAY:  

None  

F. Review and Discussion of Preliminary Budget for Fiscal Year 2015-2016 – Finance Officer Gaylord
Leslie Gaylord reviewed the preliminary budget for FY 2015-2016. The stand out items are as follows:  Determining how many street lights Council wants to have at $9,000 apiece; the County does not provide certain cost figures until April, so those figures are estimates; there is a placeholder entered for the open Clerk position; the alarm software package is being decided; paving the driveway has been discussed.  One idea is to pave it in this fiscal year and then do electrical next fiscal year.  Council- member Harrison proposed putting 2 street lights on Town property, then in additional years put in additional lighting.  An option may be to extend electric to the other side and add the poles later.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington mentioned that the proposed street light placement will be near the opening to Shea’s (Atherton Estates). It could be worth coordinating with Shea. Ms. Gaylord said that the other major item to be discussed is the fire department projected deficit. The Mayor added that some of the parking expansion and garage payments will be pulled into this fiscal year.  He asked if there are any other comments or additions, and none were added. 
Item No. 12.  Update from Town Planner. 
Town Planner Julian Burton reported that The Latter Day Saints Church on Hemby Road has submitted an application for a Conditional Zoning major amendment to resolve some issues with the initial construction of the church. The application will likely be heard at the March 23 Planning Board meeting.  He also reported that the Town’s Transportation Engineer has started his review of the TIA documents.  The Planning Board will discuss this at their March 23 meeting. 
Item No. 13.  Public Safety Report.
Councilmember Smith added that they are accepting applications for the current available seat and there will be another seat coming up soon.
Providence VFD
Union                         

Mecklenburg

Fire - 25                              
Fire - 10
EMS - 15                             
EMS - 7
Total - 40 


Total - 17

Wesley Chapel VFD  
January: 14 Calls in Fire Districts PV4, PV5, PV7, and PV8
February: 12 Calls in Fire Districts PV4, PV5, PV7, and PV8
Stallings VFD  
January:  4 Calls in Weddington
February: 2 Calls in Weddington
Weddington Deputies
No report was provided.
Item No. 14.  Update from Finance Officer and Tax Collector.
Finance Officer Leslie Gaylord added that Council has statements in their agenda packet. Tax Collector Kim Woods is making great progress in bringing in taxes. 
Item No. 15.  Transportation Report.  
Councilmember Harrison reported that HOT lanes were discussed at the last meeting.  There was supposed to be a meeting next month, but that meeting has been pushed back. The meeting agenda is forthcoming.  
Item No. 16.  Council Comments.  
Councilmember Harrison reminded everyone that the Easter Egg Hunt is scheduled for March 28 from 2:00 pm – 4:00 pm.  She was able to get sponsorships.  4 bikes will be raffled off.  She added that she is trying to arrange Amy’s farewell dinner.  A new date is forthcoming. 
Mayor Pro Tem Titherington thanked Town staff (Julian, Tonya, Leslie, and Kim) for pulling together in the wake of Amy transitioning out.  The Council appreciates their hard work and diligence during this tough time. 
Mayor Deter also thanked Town staff for pulling together in recent times to make sure everything is covered.   

Item No. 17.  Approval of August and September Closed Session Minutes. 

Mayor Deter made a motion to go into closed session for approval of August and September closed session minutes.  
Upon returning from closed session, Councilmember Smith made a motion to return to open session.
AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley (not present), Smith and Mayor Pro Tem 



Titherington

NAYS:

None

Item No. 18. Adjournment.  Mayor Pro Tem Titherington moved to adjourn the March 9, 2015 Regular Town Council Meeting.  All were in favor, with votes recorded as follows:


AYES:

Councilmembers Harrison, Hadley (not present), Smith and Mayor Pro Tem 



Titherington


NAYS:

None

The meeting adjourned at 9:22 p.m.








      
     Bill Deter, Mayor

Emily Parker, Interim Town Clerk
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